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Enrollment Management Council  

March 28, 2008 

Minutes 

 

Minutes 
 Minutes from the February meeting were distributed and are available by visiting 

http://registrar.iupui.edu/emc/emc-meetings.shtml 

 

Announcements from the Chair Becky Porter 

 A new photo display of the history of IUPUI appears on the north corridor of the 

second floor of the Campus Center.  This History Corridor is ordered 

chronologically to provide prospective students and their families with a brief 

overview of the university as they walk from the parking garage to the Admission 

Center 

 An update on the status of the IUPUI Academic Plan, including links to the full 

plan and summaries of the committee reports, is available by visiting 
http://www.iupui.edu/administration/acad_affairs/actionplan  

o A good number of the recommendations submitted by the plan’s 

committees have either been implemented or are in the works. 

o Dean Sukhatme’s office is preparing a condensed version of the plan in 

the form of a booklet that will be sent to faculty in the academic units. 

 Amanda Helman has been named the new director of the Passport Program 

and will begin at the end of March.    

o The goal for Passport is to move to a model with advising academic 

advisors—especially at Ivy Tech—rather than providing direct counseling 

to students.  Working more directly with the advisors will be helpful in 

identifying any problems or information and expand links with IUPUI. 

 UFC has passed a policy regarding transfers from two-year institutions.  Other 

than in exceptional cases, no more than 64 semester credit hours earned from 

Associate’s Colleges may be applied to an Indiana University baccalaureate 

degree. Additional credit hours may be transferred in, but a maximum of 64 

hours can be applied to a degree.  

o Exceptions will be made for articulated associate’s degree programs that 

require more than 64 credit hours for a graduate to sit a professional 

licensing exam, for professional certification, or to satisfy the requirements 

of accrediting organizations. Some examples are the Nursing A.S.N, 

Respiratory Therapy AS and the Dental Hygiene AS. Exemptions require 

the approval of the Dean of Faculties.  For more information visit 
http://www.indiana.edu/~ufc/docs/AY08/circulars/U6-2008.pdf  

o Schools are encouraged to look at their agreements and start thinking 

about any necessary revisions or seek an exemption.  The deadline is the 

Fall of 2010. 

 This summer air handlers will be replaced on the lower floors in Cavanaugh.  

During this work Enrollment Services staffs who are still housed in that building will 

temporarily be relocated.  Scholarship staff will be in the Admission Center while 

some ES administrative and technical staff and Multicultural Outreach will be in 

the basement of University College. Still others will probably move to upper floors 

of Cavanaugh which are not affected by the repairs. We will send out more 

information on where to find these colleagues as the time approaches. 

 

 

http://registrar.iupui.edu/emc/emc-meetings.shtml
http://www.iupui.edu/administration/acad_affairs/actionplan
http://www.indiana.edu/~ufc/docs/AY08/circulars/U6-2008.pdf
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Fall Admissions Update Chris Foley 

 Beginners 

o Applicants +677 +11.0% 

o Admits +198 +  4.8% 

 The quality of the beginner admit population is up compared to 

the same point last year:  

 Students in the top 10% of their high school class increased 

from 17.1% to 19.3%  

 Students in the top 1/3rd of their class increased from 60.5% 

to 66.7% 

 Average SAT is up 14 points to 1014; ACT up 1 to 22 

 Average high school rank is up from 68 to 71 

 Diversity has improved with minority admits increasing from 14.9% of 

all beginner admits last fall to 16.0% this year.  The number of 

beginner admits is up in all ethnic categories. 

 International beginner admits are up from 1.6% to 2.1% of all 

beginner admits. 

 With the improvement in quality there are more dual admits.  This means schools 

will need to prepare for a larger number of advisees.  Detailed information on 

the number of admits by school is available by visiting 
http://imir.iupui.edu/picx/reports/1/20/default.aspx  

 Transfers 

o Applicants +110 +9.3% 

o Admits -   68 -10.0% 

 At this point last year we had admitted 84.4% of our eventual total number of 

beginner admits and 25.9% of our total transfer admit population for the Fall. 

 390 students have been admitted with the stipulation that they attend and 

successfully complete the Summer Preparatory Program for Mathematics (SPPM).  

Of these about 100 have accepted the offer of conditional admission.  We have 

an additional 120 incomplete applications who are likely to be required to 

attend the SPPM. For more on the SPPM, see the EMC February 2008 minutes.  

Non-traditional conditional admits will be invited to participate in the SPPM, but 

are not required to do so. 

 A key component in converting an admit into an enrolled student is direct 

contact by the student’s school to encourage enrollment.  To help coordinate 

these efforts, Chris asked that copies of communications schools send to their 

admitted students also be sent to Admissions. More on communication with 

prospective and admitted students appears below. 

 Details on the quality and on the ethnic composition of the admitted population 

appear below.  For more information on applicants and admits by IUPUI school 

visit http://imir.iupui.edu/picx/reports/2/default.aspx  

 

 International Sara Allaei 

o The trend of a slight decrease in undergraduate applications is 

continuing, with decreases in applicants from Saudi Arabia and South 

Korea. Applications from China and India, two countries targeted for most 

aggressive recruitment, are up significantly. Undergraduate admits 

continue to be up significantly over 2007—by 25%. Graduate international 

admits are up slightly – the greatest percentage increase in applications is 

at the PhD level; PhD programs can be more selective with larger 

http://imir.iupui.edu/picx/reports/1/20/default.aspx
http://registrar.iupui.edu/emc/emc-meetings.shtml
http://imir.iupui.edu/picx/reports/2/default.aspx
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numbers of applicants but are not likely to increase number of enrolled 

students, except where new programs are being developed. 

o Applicant and admit totals appear below.  For more information, 

including data sorted by school, visit http://imir.iupui.edu/picx/reports/7/20/default.aspx  

 

 Graduate  

o Applicant and admit totals appear below.  For more information, 

including data sorted by school, visit http://imir.iupui.edu/picx/reports/1/20/default.aspx  

 

Enrollment Shaping 

 See attachments below to see how the total number of non-resident students 

has changed over the past three years.  Data are separated by domestic and 

international non-residents and their enrollment as a percentage of total 

Indianapolis figures. Reports are provided for Fall 2005-07 and for Spring 2006-08.  

Credit hours taken appear as well. 

  

SIS Upgrade Update 

 After a smooth implementation of the new release we are now looking at 

usability, focusing on functionality that we might be able to control at the front 

end that does not request the much more costly and complicated 

customizations or modifications to the software proper.  We understand that 

Oracle is looking at changes in the future that appear to provide the potential 

for more flexibility in future upgrades. 

 

Financial Aid Kathy Purvis 
 Kathy told members that packaging for next year’s new students began March 

7th, a week earlier than last year and the number of award notifications is up 

significantly.  Students appear to be getting their FAFSA’s completed earlier and 

that helps with earlier packaging and notification. 

 This is the third year that the Office of Student Financial Aid Services has offered 

FAFSA workshops on campus and attendance has doubled since last year.  

Holding these in the Student Center is much easier and the office will continue to 

hold them in the future. 

 Each year a number of students are selected for verification, a process that 

requires them to submit copies of certain documents, such as tax returns, for 

review by OSFA staff.  Students have been providing these documents earlier 

than in the past which allows for their awards to be completed earlier.  Kathy 

believes one factor may be the federal income tax rebate that is being sent out 

as part of an economic stimulus package.  Only those who have filed income 

tax forms for 2007 are eligible for the rebates. 

 
Spring Campus Day 

 Total attendance of 1900 

 Guided tours were provided to 510 people 

 Admissions/Financial Aid presentations served 213 

 Admissions Center saw 75+  

 Student Financial Services saw 200 people, with more than 20 completing their 

FAFSAs in the office. 

 The building was at capacity for most of the event 

 We are reviewing the comments from participants, both students and schools, 

for adjustments to how the program is laid out and managed next time.  One 

http://imir.iupui.edu/picx/reports/7/20/default.aspx
http://imir.iupui.edu/picx/reports/1/20/default.aspx


4 

 

significant improvement was having more space for conversations with students 

and their families rather than the tight corridors in BS/ES. 

 We will be looking at the numerous large recruiting events from the perspective 

of return on investment in terms of the cost per participant. 

 
IUPUI Master Plan Roger Schmenner 

 During this year, there will be a concerted effort to gather data and opinion to 

aid SmithGroup/JJR in devising a master plan for our campus that should guide 

the development of the campus for the next couple of decades.  Roger 

Schmenner (Administration and Finance) provided an overview of the process 

unfolding and answered questions. 

o The initiative was established by President McRobbie and is to be completed 

for both IUPUI and IUB by the end of the calendar year. 

o The firm hired to develop the plan is already somewhat familiar with the 

campus as it designed both the Campus Center and Inlow Hall.  David King 

will be our planner for the next decade. 

o Work is underway now to help organize ourselves to help the planner in his 

work.  Four committees have been established: 

 An executive committee chaired by the chancellor and made up of 

senior deans and others.   

 Custodians and owners of the process and which will make the major 

policy recommendations to the president 

 An advisory committee, chaired by Dr. Schmenner 

 Will reach out to the rest of the campus, seeking input from all 

 Develop rough ideas into a format appropriate for consideration by 

the Executive committee. 

 A committee of community partners 

 Urban League, NCAA, Indy Downtown, the Westside Cooperative 

Organization (WESCO), etc. 

 A committee representing residents of the Health Care precinct 

 Focused on the medical center and working with Clarian 

o The Master Plan will take the form of a document and some physical 

mockups to help guide the campus in how we grow and change over the 

next 20 years.  It won’t design building, but will suggest locations and 

footprints for different functions and will reflect what will be our programs and 

activities over that period. 

o The space planning authority will work with a number of subcontractors who 

specialize in areas such as traffic and parking and incorporating commercial 

and residential space into the plan. 

o An example of principles used in the plan might be the concept of 

establishing campus neighborhoods in which an undergraduate would be 

able to walk to any location within ten minutes.  Similarly, a staff member or 

researcher working in the medical complex being able to move between 

those buildings within ten minutes. 

o Included in development of the plan will be 

 Buildings 

 Traffic and parking 

 Utilities 

 Green space 

 Sustainability and energy efficiency 

http://newsinfo.iu.edu/news/page/normal/7393.html
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o The planners have noted that compared with many urban campuses IUPUI 

has relatively more green space and it is likely that we will build more 

intensively and up—such as is the case with the current construction of the 

ten story Riley addition. 

 Dr. Schmenner told members the planners seek 1-2 page documents from each 

of the schools and other units that provide a vision of their activities, enrollment, 

etc. over the next ten years.   They want to consider immediate space needs as 

well as those in the medium and long-range. 

 Comments from EMC members included: 

o The importance of providing appropriate commercial space near the 

growing residential student population, perhaps creating a mix of businesses 

on Indiana Avenue similar to those found on Kirkwood in Bloomington. 

o A recent study of students showed a large percentage based their decision 

to enroll on whether or not a campus was sufficiently green in terms of its 

practices and sustainability. 

o Following up on the suggestion that IUPUI was likely to become denser with 

new construction filling in space on the current campus, the importance that 

we maintain open/green space.  This is an important feature that helps 

attract students to the campus.  Dr. Schmenner noted that the campus was 

also continuing to review off-campus locations, such as Waterway and 

Stadium Drive for future development. 

o We need to get a better idea on how large we can and should be.  The 

campus has not taken a position on an optimum size for how large IUPUI 

should be.  While this is important to development of the master plan, it is 

equally important to establishing our enrollment management plan for both 

the desired size and mix of students and majors. 

 Two sessions are scheduled to give students, faculty and staff an opportunity to 

provide input to the planning process.  The sessions will be held in the Campus 

Center in the stage area in the food court on April 3. One session will be held 

from 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. The second session will be held from 5 p.m. to 7 p.m.  

For more information, see http://info.iupui.edu/news/page/normal/3496.html  

 While here the planners will also meet with Mayor Ballard and others. 

 

Admissions Communications Overview Chris Foley 

 Chris discussed moving to more targeted and regular communication with 

prospects, applicants, and admitted students.  He noted that with the better 

qualified pool of admits the “window of recruiting” has been extended because 

they apply earlier and are admitted faster.  As a result, we can help encourage 

admits to become enrolled.  Admitted to the university does not equal 

committed to enroll. 

 In developing the new communications plan, Admissions pulled together a 

number of groups to talk about the different kinds of messages and which would 

appeal to appeal to varying groups of students. 

 Communications will be more consistent and regular, with frequent, short 

messages intended for students and in some cases for their parents as well.  

Communications will be a mix of letters, postcards, and e-mails.   

 Postcards are extremely flexible in terms of targeting a focused message to the 

recipient, they are cheaper to produce than letters, and have the advantage of 

often being seen by the parents (unlike e-mail).  We want the parents to see 

these as they play an important role in a student’s enrollment decision. 

http://www.rileyhospital.org/phase-v-construction.jsp
http://info.iupui.edu/news/page/normal/3496.html
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 A prospect who is a senior in high school will receive approximately 30 

communications within 65 days from Admissions.  The messages will be 

segmented and tailored to the student by ethnicity, geography, and academic 

abilities. Targeted—consistent—persistent. 

 Admitted students will continue to receive communications as to why IUPUI is a 

good choice for them.  Among the mailings will be letters from current IUPUI 

students who share characteristics with the admitted student.  At this point there 

are seven different student letters. Each admit would receive two of the letters. 

These are intended to help admits see that students like them enroll and 

succeed at IUPUI. 

 A separate communication string will be sent to prospects who are juniors in high 

school. 

 A total of 320,000 new communications have gone out for the year.  This was 

possible with the great support of a number of offices, including 

Communications and Marketing.  Chris thinks we might increase this in coming 

years to 500,000-600,000 communications. 

 Chris presented examples of new print communications, including a series of 

postcards with graphics tailored to the individual student’s bio-demographics 

and desired major.  Some of the postcards were highly enough regarded by 

high school counselors to have been made into posters for display in guidance 

offices.  While priority has been given to majors that attract a large number of 

applicants, materials are under development for others, including exploratory 

students. 

 Members were reminded that the campus is in the first stage of reviewing RFPs 

for new Constituent Relations Management (CRM) software that will make these 

efforts easier to manage.  The software will be scalable so that as individual 

academic units become interested in using it, Admissions can help them with the 

implementation.  

 One example of coordinated efforts between the schools and Admissions would 

be to have the school create the desired messages, but the mailing would be 

processed by Admissions.  

 Becky noted that this communications initiative, like the new Campus Center is 

resulting in a Big Wow factor among people who may have an outdated 

impression of IUPUI or who might not yet have any impression of the campus. 

 To see a number of materials used by Admissions in its communications initiative, 

visit  http://enroll.iupui.edu/admissions/documents/publications/communications  

 The Semi-Annual Report on Recruitment and Admissions is available on the EMC 

site http://registrar.iupui.edu/emc/admissions.shtml 

 

Upcoming EMC Meetings  

April 25    1:00-2:30 CE 268 

May     No meeting 

June 27    1:00-2:30 CE 268 

 

2008-09 

September 26   1:00-2:30 TBD 

October 17     1:00-2:30 TBD 

November 21   1:00-2:30 TBD 

December no meeting 

 

January 30, 2009   1:00-2:30 TBD 

http://enroll.iupui.edu/admissions/documents/publications/communications
http://registrar.iupui.edu/emc/admissions.shtml
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 February 27    1:00-2:30 TBD    

March      No meeting 

April 17    1:00-2:30 TBD 

 May      No meeting 

 June 26    1:00-2:30 TBD 
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Quality Indicators and Profile of Admitted Students       Fall 2008                  3/24/08 

 

Beginners 
           

  

Applicants   Admitted 

2007 

% of 

2008 

% of % Chg 

  2007 

% of 

2008 

% of % Chg 

Total Total 2007 to Total Total 2007 to 

  
2008 

  
2008 

Total  

Total 6154 100% 6831 100% 11%   4162 100% 4360 100% 4.8% 

High School Percentile Rank  

Top 10% 670 13.1% 764 14.3% 14.0%   648 17.1% 719 19.3% 11.0% 

Top third 2482 48.3% 2782 52.1% 12.1%   2291 60.5% 2484 66.7% 8.4% 

Middle third 2011 39.2% 2044 38.3% 1.6%   1321 34.9% 1155 31.0% -12.6% 

Bottom third 642 12.5% 518 9.7% -19.3%   174 4.6% 87 2.3% -50.0% 

Avg HS Percentile Rank 61 - 63 - -   68 - 71 - - 

Average SAT 978 - 985 - -   1000 - 1014 - - 

Average ACT 21 - 21 - -   21 - 22 - - 

Ethnicity  

African American 751 12.2% 792 11.6% 5.5%   364 8.8% 378 8.7% 3.8% 

Asian American 186 3.0% 223 3.3% 19.9%   123 3.0% 156 3.6% 26.8% 

Hispanic American 198 3.2% 242 3.5% 22.2%   127 3.1% 152 3.5% 19.7% 

Native American 11 0.2% 21 0.3% 90.9%   5 0.1% 12 0.3% 140.0% 

Minority Total 1146 18.6% 1278 18.7% 11.5%   619 14.9% 698 16.0% 12.8% 

International 287 4.7% 275 4.0% -4.2%   67 1.6% 90 2.1% 34.3% 

All Others/ Unknowns 4721 76.7% 5278 77.3% 11.8%   3476 83.5% 3572 81.9% 2.8% 
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International Applicants & Admissions  
Undergraduate  

Entry Type 2006 2007 2008 Net Diff Pct Chg 
2007 PIC  

 
Beginners  

Applicants  286 287 275 -12 -4.2% 84.2% 
Admits  62 67 90 23 34.3% 36.6% 

Transfers  
Applicants  57 65 61 -4 -6.2% 50.8% 

Admits  23 23 23 0 0% 24.2% 

 
International Graduate/ Professional  

Entry Type 2006 2007 2008 Net Diff Pct Chg 
2007 PIC  

 
Master's  

Applicants  400 388 449 61 15.7% 67.4% 
Admits  89 101 89 -12 -11.9% 30.1% 

Doctorate  
Applicants  186 222 316 94 42.3% 93.7% 

Admits  7 12 26 14 116.7% 21.8% 
First Professional  

Applicants  75 65 89 24 36.9% 95.6% 
Admits  8 4 7 3 75% 18.2% 

 

 

   Graduate Applicants & Admissions 
 

Entry Type 2006 2007 2008 Net Diff Pct Chg 
2007 PIC  

 
Master's  

Applicants  1133 1182 1308 126 10.7% 47.7% 
Admits  321 388 374 -14 -3.6% 23.1% 

Doctorate  
Applicants  327 426 554 128 30% 93.6% 

Admits  39 66 88 22 33.3% 54.1% 
First Professional  

Applicants  1645 2049 2379 330 16.1% 79.5% 
Admits  583 559 687 128 22.9% 59.7% 
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